A REFLECTION ON TRANSFORMATION
Colorful banners announcing SVCC’s 40th anniversary line the curving entrance to the College, and the College’s web page sports the anniversary logo.   Although no charter staff or faculty members remain, many of us continue to reminisce about the early exciting days of the new college; these memories appear in a published history, Out of the Prairie.   The early days were marked by the kinds of creative and rewarding interactions that naturally transpire when building a new community.  Unfortunately, as the College matured, workloads increased, and organizational restructuring and other forces resulted in fewer and fewer opportunities for meaningful interactions among faculty and staff.  By 2001 when the College was preparing for an accreditation visit, it was evident that this “silo” mentality had negatively affected College-wide assessment of student academic achievement and strategic planning processes, which by their nature require broad-based faculty/staff interaction.  In 2002 the visiting HLC team recognized and described these problems and required a five-year focused visit.

Two of the concerns identified by the team were directly related to the “silo” mentality:  the underdeveloped and disconnected attempts at strategic planning, and the absence of collaborative assessment across the curriculum and within disciplines, areas, and programs. A third concern noted by the visiting team was the need for professional development; faculty, staff, and students had little knowledge or understanding of assessment.  Related to this need was a fourth concern, the lack of allocated resources for assessment.  

In many ways this team’s rigorous assessment of the College’s status was a gift.  Ultimately, the HLC team’s report inspired a transformation that has returned to the College much of the collaborative spirit in evidence during the early years.

Our first response to the HLC team’s concerns could best be described as a struggle to learn together:  How can we meaningfully involve all employees in linked strategic planning?   How can we identify or create a model of assessment that would fulfill the needs of SVCC and comply with the HLC expectations?  And how, after many years in our silos, can we converse about academic issues?  The HLC team made it clear that the planning process must be inclusive and the assessment initiative should be faculty driven.  However, although everyone served on a committee and in-service agendas included time for input, the total planning picture remained unclear to most of us, and separate reports remained disconnected from one another.  We would complete surveys and ask months later, “Whatever happened to . . . ?”   In addition, faculty members found that we were not fully prepared for the assessment tasks with which we were charged.  Willing to comply, most of us participated in the assessment initiative, but some continued to see it as a passing fad.  As the preceding pages of this report demonstrate, we made mistakes early in the journey to improve planning and assessment, but adjustments followed.  We were all learning together.
By the fall of 2004 real progress and transformation had begun.  The first steps toward unifying the disparate segments of the strategic planning process and embedding assessment into this process were taken.  The Vice President of Learning Services, knowledgeable and enthusiastic about Learning College principles and assessment, reorganized the committee structure into a linked system with clearly defined committees, job descriptions, allocated responsibilities, and a timeline with firm deadlines.  Also by this time, an assessment system based on the James Nichols model had been identified.  Adapting this system, a group of faculty with strong writing and computer skills, and with the leadership of the Vice President of Learning Services, developed an assessment glossary, a data flow diagram, and reporting forms.  They introduced the system to the entire faculty, who then began the development of area and discipline objectives.  With these working models in place, we took the first “giant steps”:

· the establishment of a schedule of meeting times which guaranteed conversation and dialogue opportunities on a regular basis throughout the academic year
· the commitment of funds for an external consultant and for faculty stipends/released time;
· provisions for professional development in the form of a resource room, a newsletter, and workshops; and
· the introduction of the learning college concept as a necessary part of the College’s vision.

All four of these actions directly addressed the most important concerns of the HLC team: the importance of collaboration and conversations in both strategic planning and assessment, and the need for professional development and financial support.  Finally, we were on our way.

 During the 2004-2005 academic year, we tested the new learning college concept which linked strategic planning and assessment.  Information was to be fed through the reorganized committee structure and ultimately into the budgeting process.  Data from the first cycle of assessment was submitted through electronic reporting forms; these data were then aggregated on discipline, area, and program levels.  The interpretation of data and resulting plans of action were also reported on these forms.  According to the timeline, this information will feed into the system in time for the FY 2006-2007 budgeting process.

It was immediately clear that problems existed in both the planning and assessment cycles.  The planning cycle is complex, and deadlines are tight.  When the results of the year’s program reviews reached OPIC, all of the necessary information for making budgetary recommendations was not available.  In response to this problem, staffing of committees was moved from Fall to Spring in order that committee work could begin earlier, and a July strategic planning retreat was scheduled for the 2005 planning cycle.   In addition, the General Education Committee recognized another problem when the College-wide General Education assessment data submitted could not be aggregated because of the absence of common criteria and the disparate types of assessment events.  As a result, the Core Team recommended that two of the six General Education
competencies be assessed each year and identified the two to be assessed in 2005-2006; they also created common checklists for each so that data could be aggregated across the curriculum.  The General Education Committee also revised the way in which the CAAP test was administered.  

We began to realize that assessment was all about identifying things that needed improving.  
By the fall of 2005, the information collected from the system’s first cycle had been analyzed, and several changes in the system were made. As expected during the first stages of system development, most of the changes reflected in the reported plans of action focused on process issues, e.g. tweaking instruments and events, adjusting time frames, and improving goal and objective statements. As assessment becomes more fully integrated into our culture, we expect a shift in focus to issues more directly related to curricula.  Other accomplishments included Board of Trustees approval of an assessment policy, the submission and approval of a formal assessment plan, the incorporation of assessment into the budgeting process, the distribution of an informative brochure encouraging student involvement in assessment, and professional development in learning college principles.  
As we enter our second assessment cycle, conversations continue on a regular basis:  area facilitators meet with their faculty, faculty discussion hours focus on important College-wide issues, and professional development continues during in-service days.  After an October in-service in which faculty worked on updating and aligning course outlines and syllabi, the consensus was that the time together to work on curriculum was appreciated.  When asked how the College has changed over the last five years, several faculty responded by saying that the assessment process has resulted in more conversations about the curriculum and area/program instruction; more positive feedback was received in written comments made at the January, 2006 in-service.   
In addition, an annual survey administered to 54 faculty in December, 2005 revealed the following data:  The items receiving the lowest scoring levels were those related to understanding the purposes of assessment and applying data to instructional and institutional change, e.g. Item 1 averaged 4.2.  on a 7 point scale.  The items receiving the highest scores were those relating to the Area Facilitators and Core Team and the Learning College, e.g. Item 11, “I do not see the necessity for the Learning College framework” and “I accept the embedding of assessment within the Learning College concept” averaged 6.5.  A complete review of the survey exists in Appendix R.   

Satisfactory progress has been made in the areas of concern identified by the HLC Team. An appropriate portion of the College’s resources continues to be allocated for continuous quality improvement, although as we enter the maintenance mode of operation, we expect the level of support needed to lower.   The reorganized strategic planning structure provides opportunities for regular input by all components of the College and a system for inserting this information into the budgeting process. The

approved Assessment Plan provides a balance between the need for individual instructor diversity and the need to aggregate data into a meaningful whole.  
As we enter the final phases of the two-year assessment cycle and begin to feed information into the strategic planning stream, we are reminded that our journey has taken us to a different place, and we have many questions.  Within this new model, what is the role of each committee, the area facilitators, the Core Team, and the administration?  What should each report contain?  How should it be formatted?  Who creates it?  It is neither simple nor comfortable to move from silos in which faculty teach, administrators generate reports, and committees rubber stamp, to a faculty-driven, shared governance model in which each employee shares responsibility for the College mission and specifically, for assessment and planning systems.

The challenge, the real test of authentic assessment and planning as opposed to mere compliance, will come after the focus visit.  Our best hope resides in our commitment to the concept of  the learning college, in which continuous authentic assessment and inclusive strategic planning are a natural part of a broader vision.  We need to address the following needs:

· Continuing professional development opportunities in the areas of computer skills, especially databases and spreadsheets; interpretation and analysis of data; diverse student needs; learning college principles; shared governance; and critical thinking.

· Continued time allotment for conversations at the area, program, and College-wide levels.

· Continued allocation of resources for area facilitators. 

· Increased student engagement.

· Increased adjunct faculty engagement.

In many ways, our transformation journey has returned the College to that “explorer’s spirit” of forty years ago.  So much is new and exciting, and yet so much remains unknown and uncertain.   However, we have consciously constructed a sustainable, data-driven system for connected and inclusive decision making that is adaptable and responsive to constant change and improvement.  The assessment of student academic achievement is a more integral part of our culture and is appropriately embedded within the system where, hopefully, it will become a natural way of life in our learning college.
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